
 

September Newsletter 2025 
Welcome to the September Edition of our Newsletter!   

We hope that everyone has had an enjoyable summer and are now ready to start the term with 

renewed energy!   

We would also like to give a very warm welcome to our new families joining us this September.  

As we begin the year, we take the opportunity to review our school Mission, Values and 

Philosophy. Each week, we discuss the importance of these as they help shape the ethos and 

culture of our school. They are referred to within assemblies and day-to-day through our 

teaching and positive behaviour systems. Our reward system will continue this year as it was 

positively received by all children when completing our surveys at the end of last term.  

Below, I have outlined our Mission, Values and Philosophy so that you can talk to your child 

about them and why they are important - ask to hear the song and actions!!  

Our School Mission - Building Bright Futures on Firm Foundations  

Our School Values - Courage, Kindness, Curiosity  



Philosophy - Dream Big, Act Now, Never Give Up - You're Amazing!  

To build on the above, we will continue to present weekly awards during our celebration 

assembly including lunchtime supervisor, Golden Writing and Marvellous Maths awards. We 

finish each celebration assembly with the 'prestigious' Headteacher's Award. Photos are posted 

each week on our social media for you to see.  

Staffing Updates  

We are delighted to share some exciting staffing updates! 

A very warm welcome to Miss Roberts, who joins us as Starlings’ new teacher, and to Mr Gerry, 

who will be teaching Wagtails. We are also thrilled that, following a few last-minute changes, 

Mrs Nelson will be continuing with us as Wagtails’ teaching assistant. To top it all off, we’re 

overjoyed to welcome back a familiar face—Mrs Chandler—who will be returning as Kestrels’ 

teaching assistant. 

We know our children will benefit greatly from the energy, experience, and care that each of 

these wonderful staff members brings to our school community.  

Academic Success  

As we move forward into the Autumn term, it is always good to reflect on previous experiences 

and events. We are extremely proud of our Year 6 children who completed their SATs in May. 

Every child showed courage, kindness to each other and fantastic knowledge across all areas! 

Our results are yet to be published officially but we can say that we are very pleased with our 

children's outcomes again this year!  

Residentials  

It is really important to us to ensure our children leave St Merryn School with a wide range of 

experiences beyond the classroom. Over the last few years, we have been really proud of our 

residential programme and hope to continue offering these enriching opportunities moving 

forward. We also recognise that, with the cost of living increasing, funding these experiences 

can be a challenge for families. With this in mind, we have decided to offer this year ’s London 

trip to both Year 5 and Year 6. With a relatively small Year 6 cohort, we feel it would not be 

financially viable to travel as a stand-alone group. Over the next few weeks, we will be sending 

out a letter to gauge interest, and we look forward to sharing more details with you soon.  

Clubs  

Our extended clubs provision will continue this term. We are delighted to announce that we 

have been able to continue our work with our external sports coach for the Autumn term. They 

will be running both a lunchtime and after school club. All clubs will begin the week 



commencing 15th September. We usually have a waiting list for our clubs so we kindly ask that 

if your child signs up to a club, they attend each week.  

We already have lots of events planned for the Autumn term - please see the dates below. We 

have lots of exciting plans this year...watch this space for details!  

Best wishes, 

Mrs. King 

News from FOSMS 

Welcome to the new school year... If you are new we would like to take this opportunity to 

introduce Friends of St Merryn School (FOSMS). FOSMS is a group of volunteer parents, 

teachers or anyone with a connection to the school. We raise extra funds through a wide range 

of fun and creative initiatives, events, and much, much more to enrich the school environment 

for our children and to provide the extras. 

Everyone is welcome to come along to our monthly meetings, we would love to see some fresh 

faces, also any extra hands at our events is always greatly appreciated. 

Events 

The school year ended with the amazing Arts Night which raised £1669.96, once again thank 

you to everyone who donated, helped and attended. Big thank you to all our sponsors Booker 

Wholesalers, Farmers Arms, Cornish Arms, Fryer Tucks, Malcom Barnecutts, Tesco, Abbey 

Bears, Rick Stein, Reggie’s, Rafferty’s, Dog House, The Pig, Spring House, Beach Box, Trevose 

Golf Club and also to our auctioneer Rose Dann. 

We are already started to make plans for this first term and we can’t wait to share the details 

with you all real soon, please keep an eye on our Facebook page for updates. 

Uniform 

Our uniform shop is still available and open to all. If you require anything then please see Vicky 

in the office or Sarah Hodson who will be more than willing to help. 

Thank you for your continued support and we look forward to a successful year. 

Meeting 

Our next meeting will be in September - Date TBC 



Arts Night 2025 

Our End of Year Arts Night was a truly special occasion and a wonderful way to celebrate the 

amazing talents of our children. Every class worked so hard in the run up to the event, and their 

efforts really shone through on the night. 

The singing was full of joy, the dancing was lively and imaginative, and the confidence shown by 

the children on stage was inspiring to see.  

Families, friends, and staff all came together to enjoy an evening that highlighted not only the 

children’s creativity, but also their teamwork and dedication.  

It was a fantastic way to round off a fabulous year at St Merryn, and we are so proud of every 

single child who took part. 

Mrs Golay 

£20 Challenge 

 

We are incredibly proud of last year’s Year 6 children and the amazing fundraising efforts they 

undertook during their final term at St Merryn.  

With great enthusiasm, teamwork, and a real sense of community spirit, the children planned, 

organised, and took part in a variety of events to raise money for a cause very close to our 

hearts.  

From a high-energy obstacle fun run marathon to a much-loved tea and cake sale, their 

creativity and determination shone through every step of the way.  

Thanks to their hard work – and the generous support of families and friends – they raised an 

outstanding £500 for Little Harbour Children’s Hospice.  



This is a fantastic achievement that reflects not only their commitment to helping others but 

also the caring values we hold as a school. We couldn’t be prouder of their efforts and the 

positive difference they have made. 

Mrs Golay 

 

 

 



Sports day 2025 

Back in July, we rounded off the school year with a fantastic Sports Day, and what a celebration 

it was!  

The children showed incredible resilience, determination and, in particular, some impressive 

stamina during the cross-country running, especially on such a hot day. Every single child gave 

their very best, and we are so proud of them all for their effort and team spirit. 

The parents’ obstacle race brought plenty of laughter and brilliant participation – it was 

certainly one of the highlights of the day! A big thank you to all families who joined in and 

supported from the sidelines, helping to make the event so special. 

We were especially proud to award the Sports Cup to Fred Watson-Smyth, recognising his 

outstanding all-round sportsmanship. Fred has been a fantastic role model throughout the year, 

and this award was thoroughly deserved.Well done to everyone who took part – it was a truly 

memorable day! 

Mrs Cooper 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

Back by popular demand! 

We are delighted to once again invite parents, carers, and family members to join us for a 

special family dining experience here at school. Come and enjoy a delicious lunch freshly 



prepared by our very own chefs, Paul and Lucy. This is a wonderful opportunity to experience 

some of the tasty meals our children enjoy each day, including dishes made with ingredients 

home-grown in our very own polytunnel.  

Save the Date!  

Wed 5th Nov – Robins  

Wed 12th Nov – Wagtails  

Wed 19th Nov – Starlings  

Wed 26th Nov – Kestrels & Barn Owls 

Reading For Pleasure 

 

We hope that everyone enjoyed the summer holidays and had plenty of opportunities to read 

some exciting new books or enjoy rereading your favourites!   

Before the holidays we told you about The Summer Reading Challenge at your local library, if 

you took part make sure you tell your teachers! We would love to hear all about the books you 

read and which ones you enjoyed the most… maybe, you could impress them with a book 

review! We will award the official certificates to those who took part in our celebration 

assembly (12.09.25) Well done to Ava, Sophia and Izzy who will be receiving their certificates 

this week! 

We want to continue to encourage the children’s enjoyment of reading at home so each class’s 

reading scrapbook will be launching again this September. Every child will get an opportunity to 

take home their class reading scrapbook for a week. It is a chance for the children to be creative 

and tell us all about their favourite book and share it with their classmates.  



We look forward to seeing all the new entries!  

Mrs Olivey  

Music at St Merryn 

At the end of term, Dave from St Merryn Ukes kindly donated £350 to our music department to 

buy new instruments for our performances and music curriculum. It was such a wonderful 

surprise to receive this end-of-year gift! 

We are very grateful to everyone involved in raising these funds at the Strum in the Sun event 

and for thinking so kindly of our school.Music and performance are integral parts of our 

curriculum here at St Merryn School, and we are always looking for ways to enhance our 

provision.  

With this in mind, we will continue our strong singing and performance curriculum and will also 

continue to have our Musical Mondays during lunchtimes. These sessions will be led by our Year 

6 music leaders. 

 At the end of last year, our instrumental students gave a fantastic concert, showcasing their 

talents on guitar, piano, ukulele, and recorder. It was wonderful to see the confidence and 

enthusiasm with which they performed, and the audience thoroughly enjoyed the variety of 

music on offer.  

We are so proud of the hard work and dedication our young musicians have shown throughout 

the term.We are in the process of arranging the instrumental lessons for our children continuing 

on from last year. If your child is interested in separate instrumental lessons during school time, 

please let the office know 

 



 

 

 



 

St Merryn School Council 

As we start a new year, we will be voting for our new school council members. Children will be 

asked to speak to their classmates to convince them as to why they would be good school 

councillors for our school. Each year group has 2 representatives on the school council who 

have been voted for by their peers. What makes a good School Councillor? 

• Have good problem solving skills  

• Good speaking skills and excellent listening skills 

• Enjoy teamwork  

• Have an open mind to new ideas  

• Be responsible  

• Work hard to get things done.  

 

Our school council members aim to:  



• To act as a voice for all children in the school  

• To benefit the school community  

• To benefit all pupils 

• To contribute to decisions within the school 

 

To promote democracy Projects that the school council that we will begin with are:  

• Choosing charities to support through fund raising events this academic year   

• Club Provision (after school and at lunchtime) 

Inclusion at St Merryn 

Welcome back to a brand-new school year! 

We’re really excited to see you all and for our classrooms to be buzzing with energy again. 

At our school, we believe that every child is unique and deserves to feel included, supported, 

and celebrated for who they are. 

If at any point you’d like to chat about your child’s learning or any extra support you feel they 

might need, please feel free to arrange a meeting with Mrs Golay. 

A big welcome from the Early Years team 

We would like to warmly welcome all our new Reception and Nursery pupils to Robins Class.  

It was such a pleasure getting to know you during our transition events last year, and we are so 

excited to see how much you will learn and grow during your time at St Merryn School and 

Nursery.  

We know you will have a wonderful experience and make many new friends across the whole 

school. 

We are very excited for the Autumn term and to welcome all of our new children to St Merryn 

School.  

Our theme this term is ‘Marvelous me; What makes me special?’, which gives children the 

opportunity to learn about themselves, their emotions, and their bodies, as well as the people 

around them.  



We will be creating our own family trees, talking about our families, and exploring how our 

bodies work through song and dance. 

Class Dojo 

We will be using Class Dojo to share wonderful learning experiences for all nursery and 

reception children. The app is free to download and sign up. Please see the teachers in Robins 

class for a link to your child's learning journal. 

E-Safety September Updates 

 



 



 



 

St Merryn Gardening Society 

In July, it was delightful to see many of our community taking part in the St Merryn Garden 

Society Show, where the children's fantastic growing and baking skills were proudly on display.  

From beautiful scones to impressive homegrown fruit, vegetables, and flowers, the children’s 

entries showed real creativity, care, and dedication.  

We are so proud of their achievements and it was wonderful to see their hard work celebrated 

within the wider community.  

Thank you to the families who made entries from home. There was lots of prizes alround. 

A big thank you to the St Merryn Garden Society for inviting our children to take part and for 

giving them the opportunity to share their talents in such a special event. 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



Attendance at St Merryn School 

Every School Day Counts  

We all want the best for our children, and one simple way to support their learning and 

wellbeing is through regular attendance. Research shows that pupils who attend school more 

than 95% of the time tend to achieve significantly better outcomes in both primary and 

secondary school—even missing just a few extra days can make a difference.  

By establishing consistent routines, keeping open communication with our school, and seeking 

support early if needed, we can help our children thrive. Together, we can give every child the 

best possible start in life through strong, regular attendance  

Below is a useful reminder of current legislation regarding penalty notices for unauthorised 

absence from school.   

A National Framework for Penalty Notices for school absence, including unauthorised holiday 

absence, has been introduced following changes to the law. These Government regulations 

came into effect from 19 August 2024 and now affect when penalty notices are issued in 

Cornwall.    

What are the changes?  

1. There is now a new national threshold of 10 unauthorised sessions for any reason 

(equivalent to 5 school days) within a rolling 10 school week period, at which point a 

penalty notice must be considered.  

1. You can no longer take your child out of school for one week’s holiday without the 

consideration of a penalty notice being issued.  

1. The penalty fine is now £80 if paid within 21 days. If the fine is not paid within the first 

21 days, it rises to £160 if paid within 28 days of being issued.  

1. If a second penalty fine is issued to the same parent for the same child within a 3-year 

rolling period, the fine automatically rises to £160 with no option to pay the lower rate 

of £80.  

1. If a parent commits a third offence in a 3-year rolling period, the local authority must 

consider other enforcement options available to them. This may include prosecution.  

Please see the FAQs below for more information about how the new rules affect you.  

FAQs  

Who can be issued with a penalty notice?  



Each parent can receive a fine for each child who has unauthorised absence from school.  

In education law, anyone who lives with a child and has day-to-day care of the child is 

considered a parent, whether they are the biological parent or not. This includes step-parents 

and partners.  

Do the rules only apply to holidays during term time?  

No. They apply to all unauthorised absence from school, including holidays. Unauthorised 

absence also includes other absence that has not been agreed, such as truancy, arriving late 

after the register has closed, and failing to provide reasons for absence.  

How do I request leave for my child during term time?  

You must submit an Exceptional Circumstances / Absence Request form before the proposed 

absence (see your school’s policy for the required notice period). The Head Teacher decides 

whether there are exceptional circumstances that allow them to grant the time off. Do not 

assume the absence is granted until you receive written confirmation from the school.  

Do the 10 sessions of unauthorised absence have to be taken all at the same time before a 

penalty fine is issued?  

No. A penalty fine can be issued for any combination of unauthorised absences over a 10-week 

rolling period. They may be consecutive or non-consecutive and may span across two terms 

(including between academic years).  

What happens if I am issued with a penalty fine and I don’t pay it?  

Unauthorised absence from school is an offence under S444 of the Education Act 1996. A 

penalty fine gives you the opportunity to settle out of court. If you do not pay, you can be 

prosecuted for failing to ensure your child’s regular attendance.  

What should I do if I am worried about my child’s attendance?  

You should contact your child’s school (Mrs King) and ask for advice on how they can support 

you to improve the situation.  

School Uniform 

Below is a brief reminder of our school uniform expectations. Please can you support your child 

by ensuring they are in the correct uniform every day.  

Our policy is based on the notion that a school uniform:  

• promotes a sense of pride in the school  



• engenders a feeling of community and belonging  

• is practical and smart  

• identifies the children with the school  

• is not distracting in class  

• makes children feel equal to their peers in terms of appearance  

• is regarded as suitable, and good value for money, by most parents  

• has been designed with health and safety in mind  

 School Uniform:  

• Red school jumper, a red cardigan or red school fleece (available from the school office)  

• White polo shirt  

• Suitable outdoor coat or anorak  

• During the summer months, please ensure your child attends school with a suitable 

summer hat. It is recommended, to avoid sunstroke, that they wear one with a back 

neck cover.  

• Jewellery and visible body piercing are not permitted in school for reasons of loss, 

damage and safety. One pair of earrings, which are small studs and a wristwatch, may be 

worn.  

• We ask that all hair that can be, is appropriately tied back and natural looking (no 

extreme colours or styles). We ask that novelty hair accessories are kept for non-school 

uniform days and all headbands are flat and in the school colours (black, red or white 

please).  

• No make up is allowed in school.  

• No skinny trousers or black jeans may be worn  

• Footwear - Black sensible functional shoes - No flashing lights. All black shoes/boots or 

all black trainers with black laces and soles (toes must be covered for health and safety 

reasons)  

• Socks/tights must be plain and black, grey or white in colour (red tights are also 

permissible)  

• Black or grey trousers/culottes/skirts/dresses/shorts (just above the knee)  



• Red/white summer dresses (just above the knee)  

All children may wear their school PE kit on for the whole day when they have a PE lesson or an 

after school PE club.  

• The school black PE shirt (available from the school office) or a plain white t-shirt  

  

• A pair of black shorts and, during the winter months all black trousers/tracksuit bottoms 

can be worn  

• A pair of trainers (not plimsolls)  

Pre-loved quality uniform is available to parents via the office and every Friday via our FOSMS 

pre-loved uniform shop.  

Do you have a child for a place in reception class of 2026? 

 



Or secondary school in 2026? 

 

If you have any Safeguarding Concerns, here are some important 

contacts for you to use. 

The Multi Agency Referral Unit1 (MARU) is a service in Cornwall that provides support and 

advice to families and professionals regarding the welfare and safety of children. MARU acts as 

a central point of contact for concerns about children and young people, helping to connect 

them with the most appropriate services. Key functions of MARU: 

• Referral and Assessment: MARU receives referrals about children who may be at risk 

and can initiate assessments to determine the appropriate level of support. 

 
1https://www.google.com/search?safe=active&cs=0&sca_esv=f76fe1cd3d1e0b31&q=Multi+Agency+Referral+Unit
&sa=X&ved=2ahUKEwjW0ZyO8bGOAxUOQEEAHT-
yJZUQxccNegQIAhAB&mstk=AUtExfDRQ7TOos5Nmc4xbQacZg2J4P0VR6BM3tX8Oq9Dlrz0YnVcpfvhQRPnGFhnq4e-
Mfus2prDxiDA74A4FcpG9XAOZXFb9ZA8YSHKIX3KZpT9am5Tdkmdo5LguL73mM0WpPc&csui=3 



• Multi-Agency Collaboration: MARU works with various agencies, including social 

services, health professionals, and educational institutions, to ensure a coordinated 

response. 

• Signposting and Advice: MARU provides information and guidance to families and 

professionals on how to access relevant support services, including Early Help services. 

• Early Help: MARU may refer families to the Early Help Hub2, which offers a range of 

support services to address identified needs and prevent escalation to more serious 

interventions.  

When to contact MARU: 

• Concerns about a child's safety or well-being: If you are worried about a child's safety 

or have concerns about their welfare, you can contact MARU. 

• Seeking advice about child protection: Professionals can contact MARU for advice on 

how to respond to specific situations or to discuss whether a referral to children's social 

care is necessary.  

Contact information: 

• Telephone: 0300 123 1116 

• Email: multiagencyreferralunit@cornwall.gov.uk according to Cornwall Council3 

• Location: Cornwall Council  

Important Note: If a child is in immediate danger, contact the police on 999.  

 
2https://www.google.com/search?safe=active&cs=0&sca_esv=f76fe1cd3d1e0b31&q=Early+Help+Hub&sa=X&ved=
2ahUKEwjW0ZyO8bGOAxUOQEEAHT-
yJZUQxccNegQIGBAB&mstk=AUtExfDRQ7TOos5Nmc4xbQacZg2J4P0VR6BM3tX8Oq9Dlrz0YnVcpfvhQRPnGFhnq4e-
Mfus2prDxiDA74A4FcpG9XAOZXFb9ZA8YSHKIX3KZpT9am5Tdkmdo5LguL73mM0WpPc&csui=3 
3https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/health-and-social-care/childrens-services/child-protection-and-safeguarding/ 



Inclusion Information 

 



 



 



 



Community Events... 

 



 



Additional Information 

 



 

 



Dates for the Diary 

 

September 

Mon 15th – Clubs start this week  

Thurs 18th – School Photos  

Mon 22nd – Reception Parent meeting 9:00 – Phonics Focus  

 

October  

Fri 3rd – Harvest Festival Church Service 2:15  

Thurs 23rd – Year 6 Exploding Words Festival   

HALFTERM Monday 27th-Friday 31st  

 

November  

Mon 3rd - Inset Day (school closed)  

Tues 4th – Children return to school  

Wed 5th – Family Dining (Robins)  

Mon 10th – Parent Consultations  

Tues 11th – Parent Consultations  

Wed 12th – Parent Consultations  



Wed 12th - Family Dining (Wagtails)  

Wed 19th - Family Dining (Starlings)  

Wed 26th – Family Dining (Kestrels & Barn Owls)  

 

December  

Mon 1st – Nursery/Reception/Year 1/Year 2 Afternoon Christmas Performance  

Tues 2nd - Nursery/Reception/Year 1/Year 2 Evening Christmas Performance  

Wed 3rd - Nursery/Reception/Year 1/Year 2 Evening Christmas Performance  

Fri 5th – Padstow Lantern Parade (All welcome)  

Tues 9th – KS2 Christmas Performance  

Wed 10th – KS2 Christmas Performance  

Thurs 11th – KS2 Christmas Performance  

Tues 16th – Panto trip to the Hall for Cornwall (Reception – Year 6) Nursery will have a separate 

‘Christmas experience’  

Wed 17th – Christmas Lunch Day  

Thurs 18th – Christmas Party Day  

Fri 19th – Christmas Church Service  

Fri 19th – Last Day of term  



 

1 - Term Dates 2025-2026 


